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    The aggregate market value of the voting shares held by non-affiliates of
Registrant was $1.4 billion as of March 23, 2001 (excludes 953,002 shares
which may be deemed to be held by directors, officers and affiliates of
Registrant as of March 23, 2001).
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    Portions of Registrant's definitive proxy statement to be delivered to
shareholders in connection with Registrant's annual general meeting of
shareholders to be held in June, 2001 in Dublin, Ireland, are incorporated by
reference into Part III of this Form 10-K to the extent stated herein. Except
with respect to information specifically incorporated by reference to this Form
10-K, the proxy statement is not deemed to be filed as a part hereof.
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                                     PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

                 IMPORTANT NOTE ABOUT FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

    The following discussion contains forward looking statements within the
meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section
21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Predictions of future
events are inherently uncertain. Actual events could differ materially from
those predicted in the forward looking statements as a result of the risks set
forth in the following discussion, and in particular, the risks discussed below
and in Part II, Item 7--Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial
Condition and Results of Operations under the subheading "Additional Risk
Factors that Could Affect Operating Results."

GENERAL

    We provide comprehensive integrated e-Learning solutions that help
businesses support their critical strategic business initiatives and deploy
knowledge globally across their extended enterprise of employees, customers,
suppliers, distributors and other business partners. Our hosted, scalable
e-Learning platform, e3, is an integrated, object based e-Learning architecture
that enables us to build e-Learning solutions precisely targeted to an
enterprise's specific business requirements. The e3 platform combines a learning
management system with access to a comprehensive offering of learning events and
resources comprising over 4,000 hours of e-Learning content, as well as 2,500
hours of localized content, online SmartSeminars(TM), 24x7 SmartMentoring(TM),
SmartSimulations, e-Testing, articles, peer-to-peer collaboration and online
workshops. The object-based architecture of our platform, together with a set of
content authoring and publication tools, allows us to deliver customized
e-Learning solutions to help organizations meet their corporate objectives and
train their employees and business partners quickly, effectively and
efficiently. Our e-Learning solutions also provide individuals access to
dynamic, continuously updated learning events so they can personalize their
e-Learning environment to meet their specific educational and career objectives.
In addition, we provide tracking, assessment and feedback tools which help users
better understand their educational progress and managers track and assess the
effectiveness of their training initiatives.
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    Our learning environment covers a wide variety of business topics, including
e-Business, business skills, interpersonal skills, information technology, or
IT, customer relationship management and project management. We develop our
content in collaboration with leading e-Business, business and technology
providers, including Ariba, BroadVision, Provant, Microsoft, Cisco, Informix,
Intel, Lotus, Netscape, Novell, Oracle, Rational Software, SAP and jCert, a
collaboraton between BEA Systems, Hewlett Packard, IBM, Oracle, Sun
Microsystems, Sybase and iPlanet E-Commerce solutions. As of December 31, 2000,
we had over 2,500 corporate customers, including AT&T, British Airways, Compaq,
CSC, Dell, Deloitte & Touche, E-Trade, United States Air Force, Lucent
Technologies, MCI WorldCom, Bank of America, PricewaterhouseCoopers, Reuters,
Sprint and Unisys.

    We were incorporated in the Republic of Ireland on August 8, 1989. Our
registered office is located at Belfield Office Park, Clonskeagh, Dublin 4,
Ireland, and our telephone number at that address from the United States is
(011) 353-1-2181000. The address of SmartForce USA is 900 Chesapeake Drive,
Redwood City, California 94063, USA, and our telephone number at that address is
(650) 817-5900.

    For additional information about our business, see the consolidated
financial statements and related notes thereto included herein. Financial
information about our operating segments can be found in note 11 to the
financial statements.

INDUSTRY BACKGROUND

     Businesses face an increasingly challenging environment characterized by
rapid technological advancements changes in business models, increased
globalization and escalating competitive forces. A principal source of
competitive advantage in this changing environment is the depth, breadth and
timeliness of the knowledge and skills possessed by a business' entire
workforce. Businesses must develop strategies to continually innovate and
distribute knowledge rapidly and effectively throughout their global
organizations as well as throughout their extended enterprise of customers,
suppliers, distributors and other business partners. To effectively compete,
organizations
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must seek innovative ways to collaborate across borders and languages and train
their employees throughout the extended enterprise in less time and less money
than ever before. As employee training has become an integral component of
business strategy, organizations have increased their spending on learning in
the enterprise.

    The emergence of the Internet as a medium for commerce has dramatically
accelerated these trends, requiring companies to continually reinvent themselves
to respond to the rapidly changing marketplace. By providing organizations with
the means to innovate and transform their traditional business processes and
models, the Internet has prompted organizations to re-educate their workforce to
successfully compete in this increasingly complex working environment. As the
speed of technological change continues to increase, the life-span of the
knowledge and skills of employees continues to shrink and companies find it even
more critical to develop quick, efficient and effective means to continually
keep their employees' skills current and assist them in developing new skills.
The Internet has also provided the need and the means to integrate members of a
company's extended enterprise into its business model. By educating the extended
enterprise, businesses can more effectively reduce the time-to-market of new
products and services, improve the productivity of sales channels and reduce
customer support costs, which can enhance their competitive advantage.
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    Traditionally, organizations have attempted to address their learning needs
through investments in instructor-led training from external vendors or internal
training departments. Instructor-led training, however, can be costly,
time-consuming and a logistical challenge, typically requiring employees to
leave their workplaces for prolonged periods, often to attend classes at
off-site locations. Such training is also difficult to customize to the
organizational needs of a specific company or to tailor to the training needs of
a particular individual. Moreover, traditional instructor-led training cannot be
easily reviewed and assessed by management and is difficult to update on a
regular basis. Furthermore, as many companies continue to expand their
operations globally, they often find it difficult to deploy and deliver
consistent and timely instructor-led training throughout the organization and
its extended enterprise.

    In response to the historical shortcomings of instructor-led training
programs, companies are spending increased amounts on technology-based training.
First generation technology-based training products such as interactive
courseware delivered through corporate networks or the Internet address many of
the shortcomings of instructor-led training. However, the rapid growth and
development of the Internet creates opportunities for providers to build upon
the benefits of these methods to design and deliver new and more powerful
customizable learning offerings. The Internet allows for the creation of an
application infrastructure that enables businesses to customize and personalize
the learning process, effectively assess skill levels and manage learning
outcomes and connect learners in real-time with online experts. Additionally,
the Internet provides a more effective medium for deploying and delivering
content to widely dispersed operations and the extended enterprise and improves
the means of product and user support. Moreover, the Internet allows companies
to outsource their learning infrastructure allowing them to focus on their core
competencies.

    A number of providers are using the Internet as a delivery mechanism for
courseware. However, these products fail to leverage the power of the Internet
to transform the training process. As a result, there is a significant
opportunity for integrated e-Learning solutions that combine a comprehensive
body of instructional content and an advanced learning management system with an
array of content authoring and publication tools to provide an enabling
infrastructure for learning throughout the extended enterprise.

THE SMARTFORCE E-LEARNING SOLUTION

    We provide businesses with fully hosted e-Learning solutions that help
gain a competitive advantage by training their employees and partners more
quickly, efficiently and effectively.
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Key elements of the SmartForce e-Learning solution are:

        INTEGRATED E-LEARNING PLATFORM. The SmartForce e-Learning platform is
    the underlying infrastructure for our e-Learning solutions. Our platform is
    based on e3, an integrated, object based application architecture, enabling
    us to build e-Learning solutions precisely targeted to an enterprise's
    strategic business initiatives and requirements. Incorporating emerging
    Internet technologies, our platform includes a content management system
    which allows us to deliver our extensive body of e-Learning content in the
    form of learning objects that can be combined into learning paths that are
    customized for each organization and personalized for the individual
    learner. e3 is also an open architecture incorporating industry standards,
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    enabling customers to integrate internally created and third party content.
    The platform also features a learning management system that allows
    customers to track and manage e-learning content at the object level.

        COMPREHENSIVE BUSINESS CONTENT. Our learning environment offers a broad
    range of learning objects on a variety of business topics, including
    e-Business, information technology, business skills, customer relationship
    management and project management. We develop our learning objects in
    collaboration with leading business, e-Business and technology providers,
    including Provant, Ariba, BroadVision, Microsoft, Cisco, Informix, Intel,
    Lotus, Netscape, Novell, Oracle, Rational Software, and SAP. Our offerings
    include over 4,000 hours of e-Learning content, online SmartSeminars(TM),
    24x7 SmartMentoring(TM) in English, German, Spanish and Italian,
    SmartSimulations, e-Testing, articles, online workshops and other
    peer-to-peer collaborative events. Our platform allows our learning objects
    to be assembled into personalized learning paths to meet specific
    educational objectives.

        E-LEARNING TOOLS. We provide a variety of e-Learning tools that allow
    our customers to customize the e-Learning environment to meet their specific
    needs, to assess the educational progress of learners and to generate
    reports to monitor training effectiveness. Our content authoring and
    publication tools enable customers to create their own learning objects and
    integrate them into our learning environment. Our e-Testing and Fast Track
    assessment tools help learners avoid unnecessary and duplicative training
    and give them the ability to effectively assess skill levels and manage
    learning outcomes to meet their specific educational objectives. Our
    reporting tools allow managers to generate a broad range of customized
    reports to track the effectiveness of training programs.

                                       6
   7

STRATEGY

    Our objective is to be the leading provider of comprehensive, integrated
e-Learning solutions to businesses and their extended enterprises. Key elements
of our strategy include:

        EXPAND OUR E-LEARNING PLATFORM. We intend to continue to expand our
    e-Learning platform in order to provide a more comprehensive solution which
    can be tailored to meet our customers specific requirements. We expect to
    continue to add functionality to our e3 application architecture and our
    learning management system to further enhance the effectiveness of the
    learning experience. We intend to continue to research and invest in new
    technology initiatives to expand the capabilities of our e-Learning
    platform.

        CONTINUE TO OFFER A BROAD RANGE OF E-LEARNING CONTENT. We expect to
    continually expand the number and types of e-Learning offerings in order to
    provide the most comprehensive, global and educationally-rich solutions
    available. For example, we plan to leverage our streamlined development
    process engine to aggressively expand our comprehensive body of
    e-Learning content. We also expect to continue investing in localization of
    content to further enhance our existing global e-Learning offerings.

        DEVELOP AND EXPAND ALLIANCES WITH CONTENT PARTNERS. We intend to
    continue to enter into development and marketing alliances with key
    business, e-Business, vertical market and technology vendors to produce and
    market vendor-specific authorized training programs. We believe these
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    alliances provide a number of competitive advantages, including access to
    partners' product development plans, source material, and distribution
    channels as well as significantly accelerating our introduction of new
    content offerings. We intend to expand our existing relationships and to
    enter into relationships with new content partners, including leaders in
    emerging Internet technologies, vertical markets and providers of business
    skills material. For example, we entered into alliances with Provant,
    BroadVision, KeepSmart, jCert and Ariba in 2000 which further enhanced the
    breath of our e-Learning offerings for our existing customers as well as
    creating access to a new category of customers.

        DEVELOP ADDITIONAL E-LEARNING PLATFORM PARTNERSHIPS. We plan to expand
    and strengthen our partnerships with companies to provide SmartForce
    e-Learning as the platform for their e-Learning initiatives. For example, we
    recently entered into an agreement with Yahoo! Inc. to provide the
    underlying e-Learning infrastructure for Corporate Yahoo!. Our e-Learning
    solutions will be a core application made available to enterprises that
    deploy the Corporate Yahoo! Portal allowing Corporate Yahoo! customers to
    support enterprise e-Learning initiatives. We also recently entered a
    strategic alliance with Deloitte Consulting to position SmartForce
    e-Learning as a core platform for Deloitte Consulting's e-Learning
    consultancy practice. We believe that these relationships provide us with
    significant opportunity to target new markets and expand the reach of our
    e-Learning solutions.
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        EXPAND CHANNELS OF DISTRIBUTION AND INTERNATIONAL PRESENCE. We have
    primarily targeted Fortune 3000 companies and other major U.S. and
    international organizations through our direct sales force. We intend to
    expand our indirect sales channels and telesales efforts to target companies
    beyond the Fortune 3000 and to accelerate our market penetration worldwide.
    For example in 2000 we entered into distribution agreements with
    distribution partners in Hong Kong, Italy, Malaysia, Latin America and Spain
    which we believe will expand the presence of SmartForce e-Learning in the
    global marketplace.

PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

    SMARTFORCE E-LEARNING SOLUTIONS

    SmartForce e-Learning Solutions consist of a fully hosted, integrated
e-Learning platform, a learning management system, a large body of learning
objects, a suite of publication, custom content, assessment and management
tools and a range of related services. Our solutions are designed to scale
from a single learner to a worldwide organization and to support organizations
in their critical business initiatives.

    We license our solutions primarily through e-Learning rental agreements
under which customers receive access to our solutions for one or more years. Our
pricing varies based on the quantity of e-Learning content and other learning
events selected, the number of users, the length of the contract and the degree
of professional services selected. Volume and multi-year discounts encourage
customers to expand e-Learning rental agreements as their needs grow and as they
become more familiar with our offerings.

        SmartForce e-Learning Platform

    Our e-Learning platform features a content management system for the
delivery of instructional content and a learning management system that allows
customers to manage all aspects of their training programs. Our e-Learning
platform is based on an integrated object based e-Learning application
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architecture, called e3, through which all e-Learning content is broken down
into individual objects, each covering a single, discrete learning objective. A
learning object can be based on any e-Learning medium for example a lesson, a
seminar, a role play
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     simulation or lab. We use our learning object framework to provide
     flexible, comprehensive, and integrated e-Learning solutions tailored
     precisely to enterprise and learner needs.

     Our content management system employs mass customization technology, which
allows us to customize the environment for each corporate customer and to
personalize the learning experience for each learner based on the learner's
interests, career objectives and job profile. Corporate customers can customize
the environment by selecting from our wide selection of learning options and by
integrating their own content into our environment. Through the use of
Macromedia's Dreamweaver and other content authoring and publication tools,
our customers can create their own learning events which incorporate their own
courseware and other proprietary material. This allows customers to create
learning paths that address their specific needs and which provide each
individual learner with a personalized view into the environment.

     Our platform also includes an advanced learning management system to
deploy, administer, track and manage everything from e-learning objects to
organization skills competency inventory to any custom content created in
compliance with industry standards and instructor-led training. Our learning
management system assists managers track and assess the effectiveness of their
training initiatives as well as a variety of assessment and feedback tools to
help users better understand their educational progress.

     We also offer Internet-based tools that allow our customers to track,
monitor, and analyze each learner's progress through the assigned learning path.
Managers can use these tools to measure the effectiveness of learning programs
and evaluate the return on learning investments.

     Our platform is deployed through an Internet infrastructure that integrates
the Internet technologies from HP(TM), Exodus(TM), USi(TM) Oracle(TM),
Microsoft(TM) and BroadVision(TM).

     SmartForce e-Learning Environment

     Our hosted learning environment includes a variety of integrated learning
events and objects, including over 4,000 hours of e-Learning content, access to
SmartMentoring, online SmartSeminars, online workshops and labs, virtual
classrooms and other peer-to-peer collaboration offerings. Our environment
leverages emerging technologies to create e-Learning events that combine the
benefits of traditional learning with the flexibility and immediacy of the
Internet.

     We offer over 4,000 hours of e-Learning content segmented into over 20,000
learning objects, covering a variety of business education topics, including
e-Business, business skills, interpersonal skills, IT, customer relationship
management and project management. In general, our learning objects combine
text, graphics, animation, audio, questions and exercises to create a rich,
highly interactive learning experience for the user. All of our learning objects
have been designed to take advantage of the capabilities of our e-Learning
platform including online interaction with mentors, and interaction with other
students in chat rooms and discussion boards, as well as links to supplementary
resources.

     Our content is organized into learning paths and are designed to cover
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specific aspects of e-Business, business and IT. An e-Learning path is a
collection of learning objects arranged together to achieve a specific
instructional purpose. Each learning path provides comprehensive training in an
area of business and technology such as e-Business, interpersonal skills, sales
and marketing, application software, operating systems, networking, graphical
user interfaces and database design and Internet technologies. Our business and
interpersonal skills offerings are organized into competencies and are designed
to address a number of business interests such as management, sales, marketing
and finance.

     We provide localized e-Learning content in a number of languages, which
further enhances our position in the learning marketplace as a global e-Learning
company. As of December 31, 2000, we had e-Learning content in 10 languages
other than English, which include German, French, Spanish, Portuguese, Japanese,
Italian, Greek, Dutch, Korean and Finnish.

     SmartMentoring.  We also offer the services of online mentors as a resource
for learners to help them more effectively grasp the materials covered by
lessons and to pass vendor certification exams. SmartMentoring focuses on
integrating Internet technologies with proven learning methodologies to deliver
Internet-based, certification-level mentoring services to students worldwide.
SmartMentoring provides access to a team of vendor-certified mentors, known as
learning advisors, who are available twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week.
This methodology enables students to receive real time personalized assistance
when they need it through online chats and threaded discussions, email, lab
exercises, and newsgroups. The learning advisors proactively guide the student's
e-Learning experience, keep in regular contact with students providing practical
questions and exercises aimed at motivating the student to achieve their
learning goals. The company pairs certain certification tracks covered by
approved courseware, including Microsoft, Novell, Lotus Notes and Cisco, with a
team of learning advisors, to provide flexible, self-paced study over the
Internet.
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    SmartSeminars. Our SmartSeminars are web-based expert-led learning events
that bring together streamed audio and video, graphics and animation, and
interactive collaborative learning features to create a rich learning
environment and present learners with current information on key business,
e-Business, information technology and related topics. SmartSeminars incorporate
an interview with an independent expert in a chosen field. The interview is
delivered using streaming technologies and may be accompanied by a slide
presentation or other graphics and animation. SmartSeminars also include a real
time question and answer session, allowing participants to discuss in real time
the topics covered in the presentation.

    We host SmartSeminars on our Web site and broadcast them as real time
events. Following the live broadcast, each SmartSeminar is archived on our Web
site for future viewing.

    Other Collaborative Events. We offer our customers access to a variety of
collaboration options, including virtual classrooms, online workshops, online
labs, user forums, expert-led forums, chat rooms and threaded discussions.
Collaboration facilitates the learning process by offering real-time human
interaction, a personalized learning experience and situation specific advice.
These dynamic learning options reinforce formal instruction through peer-to-peer
interaction.

    Assessment Tools. We offer two assessment tools to our customers: FastTrack
Assessment and FastTrack Test Prep. FastTrack Assessment is a proficiency test,
which profiles the learners' progress, enabling them to skip the areas of
training which are not required based on their progress to date. FastTrack Test
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Prep simulates a certification exam environment, where the learner is given
challenging, scenario based questions to answer within a time frame. On
completion of the FastTrack Test Prep the learner can check their score, access
detailed explanations and see how questions relate to exam objectives.

      Professional Services

    We also offer comprehensive services to our customers to assist them in the
implementation of our e-Learning platform and to allow them to further customize
their e-Learning solution. Services include e-Learning consulting, development
and implementation of competency-based learning models, platform customization,
custom content creation, the creation of blended curricula of e-Learning and
traditional learning, custom report design, enterprise systems integration and
Web site development.

    OTHER PRODUCTS

    Historically, our customers have deployed our content using a variety of
technologies, primarily using local and wide area networks and corporate
intranets. We have developed a number of products that address these delivery
methods, including CBTWeb(TM), CBTWeb Plus(TM) and CBT Campus(TM).
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    CBTWeb is an intranet deployment system which allows users to download
SmartForce courseware titles across an intranet. Access to these titles is
gained through a standard browser. CBTWeb enables customers to access and manage
SmartForce courses over an intranet via internally managed Web servers. Using
CBTWeb, learners can choose to either download SmartForce courseware or interact
with it in real time over an intranet using CBT Systems' LivePlay(TM)
capability. CBTWeb Plus is a turnkey training solution that enables customers to
benefit from Internet-based deployment of SmartForce's entire library of titles
without the need to install server-side software on their own network. CBTWeb
Plus is an externally hosted version of CBTWeb that allows customers to have
their SmartForce courseware managed over the Internet from an external site.

    In 1997 we released CBT Campus, an enterprise training management and
deployment architecture. Coupled with our library of titles, CBT Campus provides
our customers with a solution for delivering interactive technology training
wherever and however its needed, running over an intranet. CBT Campus features a
university campus metaphor as an easy-to-navigate student interface, which can
be accessed either as a Windows client application or a Web browser plug-in.
Behind this intuitive interface is a suite of sophisticated technologies that
creates an integrated learning environment for students and administrators.

STRATEGIC ALLIANCES

    We have entered into, and will continue to expand, our relationships with
leading content partners, vendors of software products and e-Learning partners
in the markets of e-Business, business, interpersonal and professional skills,
vertical education and training and IT.

        DEVELOPMENT AND MARKETING ALLIANCES. We have entered into alliances with
    Ariba, BroadVision, Provant, KeepSmart, Cisco, Informix, Intel, Lotus,
    Microsoft, Netscape, Novell, Oracle, SAP and the jCert consortium a
    collaboration between BEA Systems, Hewlett Packard, IBM, Oracle, Sun
    Microsystems, Sybase and iPlanet E-Commerce solution. We formed the Internet
    Security Training Consortium to develop and market training content which
    addresses the Internet security training needs of enterprises worldwide with
    leading technology companies including Check Point, Cisco, IBM, Intel, the
    Javasoft business unit of Sun Microsystems, Lotus, Netscape, Network
    Associates, RSA Security, Security Dynamics, Hewlett-Packard and VeriSign.
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    Through our acquisition of Knowledge Well, we have a strategic agreement
    with Kansas State University to develop long distance business degree
    programs and also business courses for credit at the university.
    Additionally, we believe our development alliances offer a number of
    competitive advantages, which may include early access to business content
    and partners pre-released products as well as software engineers and
    technical advisors for assistance in developing our e-Learning solutions.
    With the approval of the development partner, products developed under the
    relationship can be identified as authorized by that content partner, which
    we believe improves the marketability of such courses. In addition, these
    alliances may result in additional distribution channels for us by allowing
    each party to distribute courses to its respective customer base. In some of
    these alliances, the software vendor has contributed financial resources
    toward the development of specified courses. We believe that these alliances
    also provide significant benefits to the content partner by allowing them to
    achieve additional market penetration generated by increasing the base of
    trained users. These relationships enable us to offer business, IT and other
    content and technologies to our customers, which we may not otherwise have
    access to and allows us to offer to our customers the most comprehensive and
    advanced e-Learning solutions available.

        E-LEARNING PARTNERS. We have entered into e-Learning partnerships with
    Dell, Microsoft and Yahoo! Inc. In 1999, we developed an online university,
    called EducateU, using our e-Learning platform which we host for both Dell
    customers and visitors to Dell Web sites. Through our relationship with
    Microsoft we offer a dedicated e-Learning Web site exclusively for Microsoft
    certified professionals. Through our partnership with Yahoo! Inc. our
    e-Learning solutions will be a core application made available to
    enterprises that deploy the Corporate Yahoo! Portal allowing Corporate
    Yahoo! customers to support enterprise e-Learning initiatives.

        OTHER RELATIONSHIPS. We entered into other strategic relationships to
    further enhance our students learning experience. We have entered into
    relationships with WebEx and Mentor Technologies to add significant
    knowledge sharing capabilities to our e-Learning platform through such
    offerings as virtual classrooms, workshops and online Cisco labs. During
    2000, we formed a partnership with Capella University to provide content for
    Capella University's undergraduate information technology courses and degree
    program by integrating our e-Learning solutions with Capella University's
    online, instructor led curriculum.
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CUSTOMERS

    We primarily license our e-Learning solutions to Fortune 3000 companies and
other major U.S. and international organizations in a wide range of industries,
including manufacturing, technology, transportation, telecommunications,
utilities, healthcare and financial services. We also license our e-Learning
solutions to educational institutions and governmental agencies. Our solutions
are marketed through our direct sales organization to over 2,500 corporate
customers worldwide. In addition, through our destination Web site,
mysmartforce.com, our resellers and our telesales force, we market our
e-Learning solutions directly to individuals.

    No customer accounted for more than 5% of revenues in 2000, although a
single customer can account for a significantly higher percentage of our
quarterly revenues. Accordingly, failure to achieve a forecasted sale on
schedule can have (and did have in the third quarter of 1998) a material adverse
effect on backlog, which could similarly effect quarterly operating results.

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT
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    We believe that the development of an effective training product requires
the convergence of source material, instructional design and computer
technology. In developing a new learning event, we first obtain content through
our content partners and other subject matter experts, existing courses and
product reference materials. Our development team then writes a script for the
learning event which includes a structure covering all of the relevant concepts,
tasks to be completed, and interactive features of the learning event as well as
tests which allow the user to measure his or her achievement and reinforce the
lesson. When we develop a script for a new learning event, our developers,
working with animators, simulation programmers and graphic designers,
simultaneously plan and develop the various elements, which are then integrated
into a learning event. After the integration process, we test the learning event
to ensure that it has the capability to deliver the desired level of education
and training.

    The core element of our e-Learning solution development process is our
streamlined development process engine. This engine is an environment comprised
of our own proprietary software together with off-the-shelf tools, which we have
optimized to allow us to create our interactive education learning events. We
believe that our product development engine provides us with a significant
competitive advantage by allowing us to quickly and efficiently create and
continually update modular learning events and enhance, on an ongoing basis, the
multimedia content of

                                       12
   13

such learning events. Our e-Learning offerings generally have a common format
and therefore have a recognizable and consistent interface which makes them
easier to support. Our research and development goal is to further enhance our
product development engine so as to facilitate the continual evolution of our
offerings and ensure that our educational programs are able to incorporate a
wide variety of multimedia elements.

    We perform substantially all of our research and development activities at
our product development center in Dublin, Ireland. From time to time, we
subcontract third party services to develop portions of particular learning
events. All products produced using such services remain our sole property. Our
research and development expenses totaled $25.8 million in 1998, $31.7 million
in 1999 and $42.1 million in 2000. During 2000, our research and development
staff grew from 428 to 520 employees. We intend to continue to make substantial
investments in research and development.

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND LICENSES

    We regard our technology as proprietary, and we rely primarily on a
combination of copyright, trademark and trade secret laws, customer licensing
agreements, employee and third-party nondisclosure agreements and other methods
to protect our proprietary rights. Despite these precautions, it may be possible
for a third party to copy or otherwise obtain and use our e-Learning content and
technology without our authorization, or to independently develop e-Learning
content and technology. Furthermore, the laws of certain countries in which we
sell our products do not protect our intellectual property rights to the same
extent as do the laws of the United States. Although we generally do not include
in our e-Learning offerings any mechanisms to prevent or inhibit unauthorized
use, we do require our customers to execute a license agreement which contains
restrictions on the copying and use of our products. However, our means of
protecting our proprietary rights may not be adequate. Alternatively, our
competitors could independently develop technology similar to ours without
infringing our proprietary rights. If our products or other elements of our
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intellectual property were copied or otherwise misappropriated, our business and
operations could be significantly adversely affected.

    There has been a substantial amount of litigation in software and Internet
industries regarding intellectual property rights. Third parties could in the
future claim that our current or future products infringe on the proprietary
rights of others. Any claims, with or without merit, could be time-consuming,
resulting in costly litigation or product shipment delays or could require us to
enter into royalty or licensing agreements. If such royalty or licensing
agreements were required, they may not be available on terms acceptable to us,
or at all, which could seriously harm our business.

COMPETITION

    The market for business education training solutions is highly competitive,
constantly evolving and subject to rapidly emerging technologies. The market is
highly fragmented with no single competitor accounting for a dominant market
share. We compete primarily with e-Learning companies, computer-based training
companies, instructor-led training vendors and education platform providers. In
addition to increased competition from new companies entering into the market,
established companies are entering into the e-Learning market through
acquisitions of smaller companies, which directly compete with us. We expect the
e-Learning market to become increasingly competitive due to the lack of
significant barriers to entry. We may also face competition from publishing
companies and vendors of application software, including those vendors with whom
we have formed development and marketing alliances.

    Our primary source of direct competition comes from third-party suppliers of
instructor-led IT, business, management and professional skills education and
training as well as other suppliers of computer-based training and e-Learning
solutions. We also face indirect competition from the internal training
departments of our potential customers and have to overcome potential customers'
reluctance to move away from existing training systems and processes. We also
compete to a lesser extent with consultants, value-added resellers and network
integrators all of which market products which compete with ours.
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    We believe that the principal competitive factors affecting our market place
are the depth, breadth and variety of content, the ability to offer complete
learning solutions, an installed customer base, the size and experience of the
sales force offering the solutions, product quality, product functionality and
cost-effectiveness of the solutions.

    Although we believe that our e-Learning solutions currently compete
favorably with respect to these factors, our market is relatively new and is
evolving rapidly. We may not be able to maintain our competitive position
against current and potential competitors, especially those with significantly
greater financial, technical, sales, marketing and other resources. Many of our
current and potential competitors also have greater name recognition than we do.
We believe our success will depend on our ability to expand our e-Learning
offerings, adopt new technologies and continue to offer the most extensive and
educationally rich e-Learning solutions available in our industry. However, we
may be unable to provide products that compare favorably with new instructor-led
techniques or the e-Learning offerings of our competitors. Competitive pressures
may also force us to reduce the prices of our products significantly.

SALES AND MARKETING

    In 2000, our products were marketed in over 40 countries. We market and sell
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our products and services through direct and indirect channel sales forces
which, as of December 31, 2000, consisted of 523 people worldwide, of which 303
were located in the United States. Our sales offices are located in the United
States, the United Kingdom, Australia, the Middle East, the Benelux and
Scandinavian countries, Canada, New Zealand, France, Germany, Singapore and
South Africa. We also engage in selling efforts through our telesales
organization which, as of December 31, 2000, employed 301 people worldwide, of
which 261 were located in the United States. In order to accelerate our
worldwide market penetration, we are broadening our sales strategy by expanding
our indirect sales channels. Our indirect sales channels give us access to a
more diverse client base, which we otherwise would not be able to reach in a
cost-effective manner through our direct sales force. Our development and
marketing partners also generally have the right to resell products developed
under their alliances with us.

EMPLOYEES

    As of December 31, 2000, we employed 1,684 people. Of these employees, 824
were engaged in sales and marketing, 164 in management, administration and
finance, 176 in fulfillment and learning advisory positions and 520 in product
development. As of December 31, 2000, 763 employees were located in the United
States, 545 in the Republic of Ireland, 187 in Canada, 61 in the United Kingdom,
61 in Australia, 24 in the Benelux and Scandinavian countries, 12 in South
Africa, 9 in New Zealand, 7 in the Middle East, 4 in Germany, 4 in France and 7
in Singapore. None of our employees are subject to a collective bargaining
agreement and we have not experienced any work stoppages. We believe that our
employee relations are good.

    Our future success will depend in large part on the continued service of our
key management, sales, product development and operational personnel and on our
ability to attract, motivate and retain highly qualified employees. We also
depend on writers, programmers and graphic artists. We expect to continue to
hire additional product development, sales and marketing, information services
and accounting staff.

ITEM 2.   PROPERTIES

    We conduct our operations primarily out of facilities located in Dublin,
Ireland; Fredericton, Canada; Redwood City, California; Scottsdale, Arizona; and
Clearwater, Florida. In Dublin, we currently occupy four properties, one of
which comprises approximately 60,000 square feet and houses our product
development center, another which comprises approximately 19,500 square feet
which is occupied by our product development and fulfillment operations. We have
not yet entered into a lease for the property occupied by our main product
development center in Dublin. We currently lease approximately 50,000 square
feet in Fredericton 41,000 square feet at our United States headquarters in
Redwood City, 46,000 square feet in Scottsdale, and 19,239 square feet in
Clearwater. We use our Fredericton facility to house our
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mentoring operations and professional services personnel. We use our Clearwater
facility to house our direct telesales operation. We use our Scottsdale facility
to house our channel organizations and a number of our professional services
personnel. We also lease sales office space in a number of other countries
including the United Kingdom, Australia, New Zealand, the Middle East, the
Benelux and Scandinavian countries, Canada, France, Germany, Singapore and South
Africa.

    We believe that our existing facilities are generally in good condition and
are adequate to meet our current requirements.
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ITEM 3.   LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

    Since the end of the third quarter of 1998, several purported class action
lawsuits have been filed in United States District Court for the Northern
District of California and the Superior Court of California for the County of
San Mateo against us, one of our subsidiaries, SmartForce USA and certain of our
former and current officers and directors alleging violation of the federal
securities laws. It has been alleged in these lawsuits that we misrepresented or
omitted to state material facts regarding our business and financial condition
and prospects in order to artificially inflate and maintain the price of our
ADSs, and misrepresented or omitted to state material facts in our registration
statement and prospectus issued in connection with our merger with ForeFront,
which also is alleged to have artificially inflated the price of our ADSs.

    We believe that these actions are without merit and intend to vigorously
defend ourselves against them. Although we cannot presently determine the
outcome of these actions, an adverse resolution of these matters could
significantly negatively impact our financial position and results of
operations.

ITEM 4.   SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

    Not applicable.
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                                     PART II

ITEM 5.   MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S SHARE CAPITAL AND RELATED SHAREHOLDER
          MATTERS

Our ADSs are traded in the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol SMTF. Our
ADSs had been quoted in the Nasdaq National Market since our initial public
offering on April 13, 1995. Prior to the initial public offering, there was no
public market for our securities.

    The prices per ADS reflected in the table below represent the range of high
and low closing prices reported in the Nasdaq National Market for the periods
indicated.

FISCAL 2000                                                                    HIGH      LOW
-----------                                                                   ------    ------

Fourth quarter ended December 31..........................................    $57.25    $26.45
Third quarter ended September 30..........................................     55.38     42.63
Second quarter ended June 30..............................................     54.00     29.88
First quarter ended March 31..............................................     60.88     28.25

FISCAL 1999                                                                    HIGH      LOW
-----------                                                                   ------    ------
Fourth quarter ended December 31..........................................    $35.13    $16.38
Third quarter ended September 30..........................................     30.06     16.44
Second quarter ended June 30..............................................     18.06      8.94
First quarter ended March 31..............................................     19.13     11.44
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    As of February 28, 2000, we had 14 holders of ordinary shares of record.

DIVIDENDS

    We have never declared or paid any dividends on our ordinary shares. We
currently intend to retain all future earnings to finance future operations and
therefore do not anticipate paying any dividends in the foreseeable future.
Dividends may only be declared and paid out of profits available for
distribution determined in accordance with accounting principles generally
accepted in Ireland and applicable Irish Company Law. There are no material
restrictions on the distribution of income or retained earnings by our
consolidated group companies. Any dividends, if and when declared, will be
declared and paid in United States dollars.

IRISH STAMP DUTY

    Stamp duty, which is a tax on certain documents, is payable on all transfers
of ordinary shares in companies registered in Ireland wherever the instrument of
transfer may be executed. In the case of a transfer on sale, stamp duty will be
charged at the rate of IRPound 1 for every IRPounds 100 (or part thereof) of the
amount or value of the purchase price. Where the consideration for the sale is
expressed in a currency other than Irish pounds, the duty will be charged on the
Irish pound equivalent calculated at the rate of exchange prevailing on the date
of the transfer. In the case of a transfer by way of gift, subject to certain
exceptions, or for considerations less than the market value of the shares
transferred, stamp duty will be charged at the above rate on such market value.

    A transfer or issue of ordinary shares for deposit under the Deposit
Agreement between us, The Bank of New York, as Depositary, and the registered
holders and the owners of a beneficial interest in book-entry American
Depositary Receipts, or ADRs, in return for ADRs will be similarly chargeable
with stamp duty as will a transfer of ordinary shares from the Depositary or the
custodian under the Deposit Agreement upon surrender of an ADR for the purpose
of the withdrawal of the underlying ordinary shares in accordance with the terms
of the Deposit Agreement.

    We received a ruling from the Irish Revenue Commissioners that transfers of
ADRs issued in respect of our shares will not be chargeable with Irish stamp
duty for so long as the ADSs are dealt in and quoted
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on the Nasdaq National Market. It has been confirmed in Section 207, Finance Act
1992 that transfers of ADRs will be exempt from stamp duty where the ADRs are
dealt with in a recognized stock exchange. The Nasdaq National Market is
regarded by the Irish authorities as a recognized stock exchange.

    The person accountable for payment of stamp duty is the transferee or, in
the case of a transfer by way of gift or for a consideration less than the
market value, both parties to the transfer. Stamp duty is normally payable
within 30 days after the date of execution of the transfer. Late payment of
stamp duty will result in liability to interest, penalties and fines.

ITEM 6. SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

    The following selected consolidated financial data for each of the five
years in the period ended December 31, 2000 and at December 31, 2000, 1999,
1998, 1997 and 1996 should be read in conjunction with "Management's Discussion
and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the
consolidated financial statements and their related notes included elsewhere in
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this Annual Report on Form 10-K. The results of operations for each of the three
years in the period ended December 31, 2000 and the balance sheets as at
December 31, 2000 and 1999 are derived from our audited consolidated financial
statements included herein, which have been prepared in accordance with U.S.
generally accepted accounting principles, or U.S. GAAP. The data at December 31,
1996, 1997 and 1998 and for the years ended December 31, 1996 and 1997 is
derived from our audited consolidated financial statements prepared in
accordance with U.S. GAAP not included herein. The consolidated statements of
operations data for any particular period are not necessarily indicative of the
results of operations for any future period, including our fiscal year ending
December 31, 2001.

                                                                                  YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                            --------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                              1996           1997           1998           1999           2000
                                                            --------      ---------      ---------      ---------      ---------
                                                                           (In thousands, except per share data)

STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS DATA:
Revenues ..............................................     $ 87,364      $ 137,047      $ 162,232      $ 197,754      $ 168,197
Cost of revenues ......................................       15,445         22,502         25,137         29,675         27,452
                                                            --------      ---------      ---------      ---------      ---------
Gross profit ..........................................       71,919        114,545        137,095        168,079        140,745
Operating expenses:
    Research and development ..........................       14,502         20,878         25,832         31,713         42,085
    Sales and marketing ...............................       39,288         59,160         75,395         93,841        105,618
    General and administrative ........................        9,075         11,601         15,893         17,042         19,703
    Amortization of acquired intangibles ..............           --             --             --          3,441          8,603
    Acquired research and development .................        2,799          4,097             --          5,900             --
    Costs of acquisitions .............................        2,155          1,534          5,505             --             --
                                                            --------      ---------      ---------      ---------      ---------
       Total operating expenses .......................       67,819         97,270        122,625        151,937        176,009
                                                            --------      ---------      ---------      ---------      ---------
Income/(Loss) from operations .........................        4,100         17,275         14,470         16,142        (35,264)
Other income, net .....................................        2,825          4,710          4,734          3,192          4,372
                                                            --------      ---------      ---------      ---------      ---------
Income/(Loss) before (provision)/benefit for
   income taxes .......................................        6,925         21,985         19,204         19,334        (30,892)
(Provision)/Benefit for income taxes ..................       (2,419)        (3,916)        (2,666)        (3,708)         2,229
                                                            --------      ---------      ---------      ---------      ---------
Net income/(loss) .....................................     $  4,506      $  18,069      $  16,538      $  15,626      $ (28,663)
                                                            ========      =========      =========      =========      =========
Net income/(loss) per share:
      Basic ...........................................     $   0.12      $    0.45      $    0.38      $    0.33      $   (0.56)
                                                            ========      =========      =========      =========      =========
      Diluted .........................................     $   0.11      $    0.41      $    0.36      $    0.30      $   (0.56)
                                                            ========      =========      =========      =========      =========

                                                                                AS OF DECEMBER 31,
                                                            ------------------------------------------------------------
BALANCE SHEET DATA:                                           1996         1997         1998         1999         2000
                                                            --------     --------     --------     --------     --------

Cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments .....     $ 54,023    $ 71,543     $102,034     $108,173     $107,957
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Working capital .......................................       52,055      84,018      116,841      134,121      112,382
Total assets ..........................................       96,662     141,329      190,244      289,717      334,783
Shareholders' equity ..................................       68,248     107,679      154,801      242,723      245,638
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ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS
        OF OPERATIONS

    The following discussion should be read in conjunction with the consolidated
financial statements and related notes thereto contained in Item 8 of this
Annual Report on Form 10-K.

OVERVIEW

    We provide comprehensive, integrated e-Learning solutions that help
businesses deploy knowledge across their extended enterprise of employees,
customers, suppliers, distributors and other business partners. Our hosted
e-Learning platform provides access to a comprehensive offering of learning
events and resources. Our platform allows organizations to customize their
e-Learning environment to meet their corporate objectives and to train their
employees and business partners quickly, efficiently and effectively. Our
e-Learning solutions also provide individuals access to dynamic, continuously
updated learning events so they can personalize their e-Learning environment to
meet their specific educational and career objectives. Our platform also
includes a learning management system to help managers track and assess the
effectiveness of their training initiatives as well as a variety of assessment
and feedback tools to help users better understand their educational progress.

    Prior to 2000, we derived our revenues primarily under a software license
model pursuant to license agreements under which customers license usage of
delivered software products for a period of one, two or three years. On each
anniversary date during the term of multi-year license agreements, customers
have been generally allowed to exchange any or all of the licensed products for
an equivalent number of alternative products within our library. The first year
license fee has historically been generally recognized as revenue at the time of
delivery of all products, provided a signed contract or other persuasive
evidence of an arrangement exists, our fees are fixed or determinable and
collections of accounts receivable are probable. Subsequent annual license fees
under the software license model are recognized on each anniversary date,
provided a signed contract or other persuasive evidence of an arrangement
exists, our fees are fixed or determinable and collections of accounts
receivable are probable. Revenues from license agreements providing product
exchange rights other than annually during the term of the agreement are
deferred and recognized ratably over the contract period.

    During 2000 we migrated the majority of our business from the software
license model to an e-Learning rental model, under which we rent to our
customers access to our learning environment for a certain period of time, such
as one, two or three years. Under the e-Learning rental model, revenue derived
from e-Learning rental agreements is generally deferred and recognized ratably
over the term of the relevant agreement, rather than annually in advance as was
the case under the historical software license model, provided a signed contract
or other persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, our fees are fixed or
determinable and collections of accounts receivable are probable.

    The cost of satisfying any post contract support, or PCS, is accrued at the
time revenue is recognized, as PCS fees are included in the annual license fee,
the estimated cost of providing PCS during the agreements is insignificant and
unspecified upgrades or enhancements offered have been and are expected to be

Edgar Filing: SMARTFORCE PUBLIC LTD CO - Form 10-K405

18



minimal and infrequent. For multi-element agreements where vendor specific
objective evidence exists to allocate the total fee among the various elements
of the agreement each element is recognized as appropriate. Where no such vendor
specific objective evidence exists revenue is recognized ratably over the life
of the agreement.

    In addition, we derive revenues from sales of our products, which are
recognized upon shipment, net of allowances for estimated future returns and for
excess quantities in distribution channels, provided
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persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, our fees are fixed or determinable
and collections of accounts receivable are probable.

    The migration of the majority of our business to the e-Learning model
resulted in the deferral of a significant portion of our revenues from year 2000
into 2001, and, accordingly, a decrease in reported revenues in year 2000
compared to year 1999 as well as a decrease in reported revenues for each
quarter during year 2000 as compared to that which would be expected if all
revenues were recognized under the software license model. As a result, year
over year comparisons between our operating results for each reporting period in
2000 and each reporting period in 1999, including comparisons of revenue and
operating expenses as a percentage of revenues, will not necessarily be
meaningful measures of our financial performance during 2000.

    In addition, we have made and intend to continue to make significant
investments in our e-Learning infrastructure and in building the SmartForce
brand. In particular, we have significantly increased and anticipate that we
will continue to significantly increase (i) our research and development
expenses and capital expenditures to build out our e-Learning infrastructure and
(ii) our sales and marketing expenses to build the SmartForce brand and market
presence. As a result of the deferral of revenue under e-Learning agreements and
these incremental expenses, we recorded a net loss in 2000.

    Our e-Learning agreements may have other accounting and operating model
consequences that are materially different from our software licensing
structure. For example, in the second quarter of 1999, we entered into an
agreement with a major customer to provide an outsourced virtual university for
technical education. Under the contract, the customer has licensed educational
software from us, and has also contracted for professional services, management
fees, on-line mentoring services and certain other items. In addition, the
agreement provides for the reselling by us of third parties' instructor-led
training to the customer. Revenues from the non-software licenses component of
this agreement, which represent a substantial majority of the firmly contracted
amount with the customer and all of the potential incremental revenues over the
firmly contracted amount, will generally be recognized as services are
performed, which will have the effect of deferring revenue. Since that time, an
increasing number of customers, including most of our largest customers, have
purchased a variety of different products and services from us, with different
revenue recognition and operating model profiles. We expect to continue to
experience increasing numbers of customers who fit this profile in the
future.(1)

    Moreover, the gross margins associated with the non-software license and
non-rental components (and in particular the resale of third-party
instructor-led training) are expected to be substantially lower than the gross
margins typically associated with our software license agreements. (2)

    In recent years, we have entered into several content development and
marketing alliances with key vendors of technology software under which we

Edgar Filing: SMARTFORCE PUBLIC LTD CO - Form 10-K405

19



develop e-Learning content for training on specific products. Under certain of
our development and marketing alliances, our partners have agreed to fund
certain product development costs. We recognize such funding as revenues on a
percentage of completion basis, and the costs associated with such revenues are
reflected as cost of revenues. These agreements have the effect of shifting
expenses associated with developing certain new products from research and
development to cost of revenues. We expect that cost of revenues may fluctuate
from period to period in the future based upon many factors. We do not expect
funding from development partners to contribute significantly to revenues in
future years.

    The financial results of certain companies, which we previously acquired,
have been accounted for using the "pooling-of-interests" method of accounting in
accordance with U.S. GAAP. In compliance with these principles, our operating
results for 1996 and 1997 have been restated to include the results of such
companies as if such acquisitions had occurred at the beginning of the first
period presented.

(1) This paragraph consists of forward-looking statements reflecting our current
expectations. Our actual future performance may differ materially from our
current expectations. You are strongly encouraged to review the section entitled
"Additional Risk Factors That Could Affect Operating Results" commencing on page
29 and discussions elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of the factors
that could affect future performance.

(2) This paragraph consists of forward-looking statements reflecting our current
expectations. Our actual future performance may differ materially from our
current expectations. You are strongly encouraged to review the section entitled
"Additional Risk Factors That Could Affect Operating Results" commencing on page
29 and discussions elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of the factors
that could affect future performance.
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RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

    The following table sets forth certain consolidated statement of operations
data as a percentage of revenues for the three years ended December 31, 2000:

                                                                          YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                                      --------------------------------
                                                                       1998         1999         2000
                                                                      ------       ------       ------

Revenues ........................................................      100.0%       100.0%       100.0%
Cost of revenues ................................................       15.5         15.0         16.3
                                                                      ------       ------       ------
Gross profit ....................................................       84.5         85.0         83.7
Operating Expenses
       Research and development .................................       15.9         16.0         25.0
       Sales and marketing ......................................       46.5         47.5         62.8
       General and administrative ...............................        9.8          8.6         11.7
       Amortization of acquired intangibles .....................         --          1.7          5.1
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       Acquired research and development ........................         --          3.0           --
       Costs of acquisitions ....................................        3.4           --           --
                                                                      ------       ------       ------
              Total operating expenses ..........................       75.6         76.8        104.6
                                                                      ------       ------       ------
Income/(Loss) from operations ...................................        8.9          8.2        (20.9)
Other income, net ...............................................        2.9          1.6          2.6
                                                                      ------       ------       ------
Income/(Loss) before (provision)/benefit for income taxes .......       11.8          9.8        (18.3)
(Provision)/Benefit for income taxes ............................       (1.6)        (1.9)         1.3
                                                                      ------       ------       ------
Net income/(loss) ...............................................       10.2%         7.9%       (17.0)%
                                                                      ======       ======       ======

    REVENUES

    Revenues increased from $162.2 million in 1998 to $197.8 million in 1999 and
decreased to $168.2 million in 2000.

    The increase in revenue in 1999 from 1998 was primarily attributable to the
reversal in the decline of contract renewals and upgrades, experienced in the
latter period of 1998 as compared to previous periods, and the increase in
contract value attributable to an increase in the number of available courses,
customer contract renewals and upgrades and expanded marketing and distribution
efforts in 1999. During the three month periods ended September 30, 1998 and
December 31, 1998, we experienced a slowdown in the historical quarterly revenue
growth rate due in part to a decline in contract renewals and upgrades and the
failure to sign new contracts during the three month period ended September 30,
1998.

    Revenues decreased in 2000 from 1999 as a result of the rapid customer
adoption in the twelve months ended December 31, 2000 of our e-Learning
solutions, for which revenue is generally recognized ratably over the term of
the customer agreement and deferred into future periods. Revenues in 1999 and
earlier years were generated from licenses of software under our historical
model, under which revenue is recognized annually in advance on the anniversary
date of a contract. Because of the introduction of SmartForce e-Learning we do
not believe that the year over year revenue comparison between the years 2000
and 1999 is indicative of the growth of our business during the year ended
December 31, 2000. We believe that the growth in our backlog, discussed below,
is a more meaningful measure of the growth of our business during 2000.

    Revenues in the United States increased from $113.6 million (or 70% of
revenues) in 1998 to $139.7 million (or 71% of revenues) in 1999 and decreased
to $111.4 million (or 66% of revenues) in 2000.

    The increase in revenue in the United States in 1999 compared to 1998 was
primarily the result of significant increases in the number of sales and related
personnel employed in the United States, an increase in the number of available
courses and an expansion of our customer base. While revenues in the United
States increased significantly in absolute terms in 1999, our sales and
marketing expenses and general and administrative expenses in the United States
also increased rapidly as we hired and expanded
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our staff to support the United States sales growth. The decrease in revenue in
the United States in 2000 compared to 1999 is primarily attributable to the
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rapid customer adoption of SmartForce e-Learning by customers in the United
States corporate market.

    Revenues in the United Kingdom were $17.4 million (or 11% of revenues) in
1998, $23.8 million (or 12% of revenues) in 1999, and $22.6 million (or 13% of
revenues) in 2000. Revenues in Ireland were $3.2 million (or 2% of revenues) in
1998, $3.1 million (or 1% of revenues) in 1999 and $3.3 million (or 2% of
revenues) in 2000.

    Revenues from countries outside the United States, United Kingdom and
Ireland (principally from Australia, Europe (other than Ireland and the United
Kingdom), Canada, South Africa and Middle East) were $28.0 million (or 17% of
revenues) in 1998, $31.2 million (or 16% of revenues) in 1999, and $30.9 million
(or 19% of revenues) in 2000.

    The increase in international percentage of revenue in 2000 compared to 1999
was due primarily to a more rapid adoption of e-Learning in the United States
corporate market compared to the International corporate market, resulting in
the deferral of a greater proportion of the United States revenue compared to
international revenue.

    Because a significant portion of our business is conducted outside the
United States, we are subject to numerous risks of doing business in other
countries, including risks related to currency fluctuations.

    No customer accounted for more than 5% of revenues in 1998, 1999 or 2000,
although a single customer can account for a higher percentage of our quarterly
revenues. Accordingly, failure to achieve a forecasted sale on schedule can
have, and did have in the third quarter of 1998, a material adverse effect on
quarterly operating results.

    We generate a substantial portion of our revenue through multi-year rental
and license agreements, and our backlog represents, at any point in time, the
amount of all license fees under current agreements which we have not yet
recognized as revenue. The amount and timing of the recognition of revenue
associated with backlog will vary depending on the timing of future deliveries
of products and amendments to customers' license and rental agreements.

    Our backlog increased from approximately $190 million as of December 31,
1999 to $357 million as of December 31, 2000, an increase of 88%. This increase
in backlog was attributable to the customer adoption of SmartForce e-Learning,
increases in contract value, customer contract renewals and upgrades as well as
our marketing and distribution efforts in 2000.

    Although our license agreements are non-cancelable by their terms, customers
may not fulfill the contractual obligations under our agreements. Cancellation,
reduction or delay in orders by or shipments to any of these or other customers
could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

    COST OF REVENUES

    Cost of revenues includes the cost of materials (such as packaging and
documentation), royalties to third parties, the portion of development costs
associated with funded development projects, hosting, the cost of providing
professional services, fulfillment and shipping and handling costs and the
amortization of the cost of purchased products.

    Gross margins increased from 84.5% in 1998 to 85.0% in 1999 and decreased to
83.7% in 2000. The decrease in gross margin in 2000 compared to 1999 resulted
primarily from a change in our revenue mix between content and services. In
2000, we incurred additional costs in respect of services provided to our
customers in respect of platform and content customization. Revenue generated
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from services did not exceed 10% of our net revenues in any year reported.
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    We expect that cost of revenues may fluctuate from period to period in the
future based upon many factors, including the rate at which we continue to
migrate our customers to our e-Learning solutions, the revenue mix (including
between software, services and partner's products) and the timing of expenses
associated with development and marketing alliances. (3)

    OPERATING EXPENSES

    Operating Expenses increased from $122.6 million (or 75.6% of revenues) in
1998 to $151.9 million (or 76.8% of revenues) in 1999 to $176.0 million (or
104.6% of revenues) in 2000.

    Operating expenses in 1999 increased over 1998 due to the growth of the
business in 1999 over 1998 as well as additional costs in 1999 as a result of
the acquisition of Knowledge Well including the amortization of acquired
intangibles of $3.4 million, the write-off of in process research and
development of $5.9 million and also costs associated with the launch of
SmartForce e-Learning of $4.5 million.

    Operating expenses in 2000 increased over 1999 as a result of the growth in
our business and our ongoing investments in our e-Learning solutions and the
SmartForce brand. In addition, the rapid adoption of our e-Learning solutions in
the twelve months ended December 31, 2000, resulted in the deferral of revenues
into future periods and consequently a significant increase in operating
expenses as a percentage of revenues in 2000 compared to 1999.

    RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT EXPENSES

    Research and development expenses consist primarily of salaries and
benefits, related overhead costs, travel expenses and fees paid to outside
consultants.

    Research and development expenses increased in absolute terms from $25.8
million (or 15.9% of revenues) in 1998 to $31.7 million (or 16.0% of revenues)
in 1999 and to $42.1 million (or 25.0% of revenues) in 2000.

    The increase in research and development in 1999 compared to 1998 is
primarily the result of hiring of additional research and development personnel,
the acquisition of Knowledge Well and the expansion of our Dublin development
center, which were required to expand and enhance our library of software
products and also to develop the e-Learning infrastructure.

    The increase in research and development expenses in 2000 compared to 1999
is due primarily to the hiring of additional research and development personnel,
the continued investment in our e-Learning solutions and the development of our
e3 application architecture, all of which are required to further develop and
expand our e-Learning offerings and our e-Learning infrastructure.

    We believe that significant investment in research and development is
required to remain competitive in the e-Learning market. We therefore expect to
continue to invest in the ongoing development of our e-Learning solutions. (4)

    Software development costs are accounted for in accordance with the
Financial Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 86, under which we are
required to capitalize software development costs after technological
feasibility has been established. To date, development costs after establishment
of technological feasibility have been immaterial, and all software development
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costs have been expensed as incurred.

(3) This paragraph consists of forward-looking statements reflecting our current
expectations. Our actual future performance may differ materially from our
current expectations. You are strongly encouraged to review the section entitled
"Additional Risk Factors That Could Affect Operating Results" commencing on page
29 and discussions elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of the factors
that could affect future performance.

(4) This paragraph consists of forward-looking statements reflecting our current
expectations. Our actual future performance may differ materially from our
current expectations. You are strongly encouraged to review the section entitled
"Additional Risk Factors That Could Affect Operating Results" commencing on page
29 and discussions elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of the factors
that could affect future performance.
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    SALES AND MARKETING EXPENSES

    Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of salaries and commissions,
travel expenses, advertising and promotional expenses and related overhead
costs.

    Sales and marketing expenses increased from $75.4 million (or 46.5% of
revenues) in 1998 to $93.8 million (or 47.5% of revenues) in 1999 and to $105.6
million (or 62.8% of revenues) in 2000.

    The increase in sales and marketing expenses in 1999 compared to 1998 was
primarily attributable to an increase in the number of sales and marketing
personnel in 1999 to accommodate the growth in sales in the United States and to
a lesser extent outside the United States and also to increased marketing and
advertising expenditure in the fourth quarter of 1999 to launch SmartForce
e-Learning and to build the SmartForce brand. The increase in sales and
marketing expenses in 2000 compared to 1999, in absolute dollars, was primarily
attributable to increases in the number of sales and marketing personnel to
accommodate the growth in sales, and increases in advertising and promotional
expenses to build the SmartForce brand. These increases were partially offset by
the deferral of a portion of commission costs in 2000 as a result of the
deferral of revenue following the migration to the e-Learning model, as
discussed above.

    GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES

    General and administrative expenses consist primarily of salaries and
benefits, travel expenses, legal, accounting and consulting fees and related
overhead costs for administrative officers and support personnel.

    General and administrative expenses increased from $15.9 million (or 9.8% of
revenues) in 1998 to $17.0 million (or 8.6% of revenues) in 1999 and to $19.7
million (or 11.7% of revenues) in 2000.

    In 1999, general and administrative costs increased slightly over 1998 as a
result of management's decision to maintain the cost base from that established
during 1998. As a percentage of revenues, general and administrative expenses
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declined as a result of the improved revenue performance in 1999 over 1998. In
2000, general and administrative costs increased slightly in absolute dollars
over 1999 as a result of our expanding operations.

    AMORTIZATION OF ACQUIRED INTANGIBLES

    Amortization of acquired intangibles increased from $3.4 million (or 1.7% of
revenues) in 1999 to $8.6 million (or 5.1% of revenues) in 2000.

    In June 1999 we acquired Knowledge Well which resulted in the amortization
of the related goodwill and other acquired intangibles of approximately $3.4
million. Amortization of acquired intangibles increased in 2000 compared to 1999
primarily as a result of twelve months amortization of goodwill and acquired
intangibles from the Knowledge Well acquisition and the additional amortization
of intangibles following the acquisitions of AES and Learning Productions in
2000.

    ACQUIRED RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT

    The acquired in-process research and development of $5.9 million expensed in
1999 represented our estimate of the fair value of those specifically identified
Knowledge Well research and development projects for which technological
feasibility had not been established and for which alternative future uses did
not exist.
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    COSTS OF ACQUISITIONS

    Acquisition costs consist primarily of professional fees, such as investment
banking, legal and accounting, severance costs, closure of offices, goodwill and
other intangibles written off following the closure of certain business segments
and other related costs in connection with the acquisitions.

    The acquisition expenses of $5.5 million incurred in 1998 related to the
acquisition of ForeFront, accounted for as a pooling of interest in accordance
with U.S. GAAP. In 1999 and 2000, the non-recurring costs estimated in respect
of the acquisition of Knowledge Well, AES and Learning Productions were
capitalized under the purchase method of accounting in accordance with U.S. GAAP
and are being amortized over 10 years. We may incur additional acquisition
expenses in the future should we undertake additional acquisitions. (5)

    OTHER INCOME, NET

    Other income, net, comprises interest income, interest expense, gain or loss
on sale of assets and foreign currency exchange gains and losses.

    We recognized other income, net, of approximately $4.7 million in 1998, $3.2
million in 1999 and $4.4 million in 2000.

    The decrease in other income, net, in 1999 as compared to 1998 was due
principally to net exchange losses of $856,000 as compared to net exchange gains
of $516,000 in 1998. The net exchange loss in 1999 was primarily attributable to
the weakening of the Euro against the U.S. dollar. The increase in other income,
net, in 2000 was primarily due to the increase of interest income from $4.0
million in 1999 to $5.6 million in 2000 due primarily to increases in U.S.
interest rates in 2000 offset by an increase in exchange losses from $856,000 in
1999 to $1,218,000 in 2000, as a result of further weakening of the Euro and
other currencies against the U.S. dollar during 2000.
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    Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in dollars, although
several of our subsidiaries have functional currencies other than the dollar,
and a significant portion of our revenues, costs and assets and those of our
subsidiaries are denominated in currencies other than their respective
functional currencies. We have significant subsidiaries in the United Kingdom,
Australia, the Netherlands and Canada whose functional currencies are their
local currencies and the majority of whose sales and operating expenses other
than cost of goods sold are denominated in their respective local currencies. In
addition, our Irish subsidiaries, whose functional currency is the U.S. dollar,
incur substantial operating expenses denominated in Irish pounds. Fluctuations
in exchange rates may have a material adverse effect on our results of
operations, particularly our operating margins, and could result in exchange
losses, as it has done in the years ended December 31, 1999 and 2000. The impact
of future exchange rate fluctuations on our results of operations cannot be
accurately predicted.

    Our subsidiaries in the United Kingdom, Canada, the Netherlands and
Australia, whose functional currencies are their local currencies, had unhedged
liabilities denominated in U.S. dollars payable to SmartForce Ireland at
December 31, 2000 of $10 million, $7.9 million, $5.5 million and $3.2 million.
During the twelve months ended December 31, 1999 and 2000, we undertook hedging
transactions against the Irish pound because we have substantial expenses
denominated in that currency. To date, we have not sought to hedge the risks
associated with fluctuations in the exchange rates of other currencies against
the U.S. dollar, but may undertake such transactions in the future. Any hedging
techniques implemented by us may not be successful in eliminating or reducing
the effects of currency fluctuations.

    Other income, net, may fluctuate in future periods as a result of movements
in cash, cash equivalents and short-term investment balances, interest rates,
foreign currency exchange rates, asset and investment disposals and write downs.

(5) This paragraph consists of forward-looking statements reflecting our current
expectations. Our actual future performance may differ materially from our
current expectations. You are strongly encouraged to review the section entitled
"Additional Risk Factors That Could Affect Operating Results" commencing on page
29 and discussions elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of the factors
that could affect future performance.
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    PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES

    We operate as a holding company with operating subsidiaries in several
countries, and each subsidiary is taxed based on the laws of the jurisdiction in
which it operates. Because taxes are incurred at the subsidiary level, and one
subsidiary's tax losses cannot be used to offset the taxable income of
subsidiaries in other tax jurisdictions, our consolidated effective tax rate may
increase to the extent that we report tax losses in some subsidiaries and
taxable income in others.

    We have significant operations and generate a majority of our taxable income
in the Republic of Ireland, and certain of our Irish operating subsidiaries are
taxed at rates substantially lower than tax rates in effect in the United States
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and other countries in which we have operations. Two Irish subsidiaries
currently qualify for a 10% tax rate and another Irish subsidiary is income tax
exempt. If such subsidiaries were no longer to qualify for such tax rates or if
the tax laws were rescinded or changed, our operating results could be
materially adversely affected. Moreover, because we incur income tax in several
countries, an increase in our profitability in one or more of these countries
could result in a higher overall tax rate. In addition, if tax authorities were
to challenge successfully the manner in which profits are recognized among our
subsidiaries, our taxes could increase and our cash flow and net income could be
materially adversely affected.

    Our effective tax rate, pre amortization of acquired intangibles and
acquired research and development, was 13.9%, 12.9% and 10% in 1998, 1999 and
2000. Our provision for income taxes was $2.7 million in 1998 and $3.7 million
in 1999. We recorded a tax benefit of $2.2 million in 2000, at an effective tax
rate of 10%, before amortization of acquired intangibles, as a result of the
loss for the year, which will be recognized for tax purposes by one of our Irish
subsidiaries. This Irish subsidiary is taxed at 10%.
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QUARTERLY RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

    The following table sets forth certain unaudited statement of operations
data for each of our last eight quarters. This unaudited quarterly financial
information has been prepared on a basis consistent with the annual information
presented elsewhere in this Annual Report and, in management's opinion, reflects
all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring accruals) necessary for a
fair presentation of the information presented. You should read this information
in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements and related
notes appearing elsewhere in this annual report on Form 10-K. The operating
results for any quarter are not necessarily indicative of results for any future
period.

                                                                              QUARTERS ENDED
                                           ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                           MAR. 31,   JUNE 30,   SEPT. 30,  DEC. 31,    MAR. 31,    JUNE 30,    SEPT. 30,   DEC. 31,
                                           --------   --------   --------   --------    --------   --------    --------    --------
                                             1999       1999       1999       1999        2000       2000        2000        2000
                                           --------   --------   --------   --------    --------   --------    --------    --------
                                                                  (DOLLARS IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT PER SHARE AMOUNTS)

Revenues ...............................   $ 40,197   $ 47,247   $ 50,188   $ 60,122    $ 28,534   $ 36,393    $ 45,572    $ 57,699
Cost of revenues .......................      6,330      7,528      7,436      8,381       4,667      5,921       7,456       9,409
                                           --------   --------   --------   --------    --------   --------    --------    --------
Gross profit ...........................     33,867     39,719     42,752     51,741      23,867     30,472      38,116      48,290
Operating expenses
    Research and development ...........      7,387      7,554      8,915      7,857       8,500     10,347      11,189      12,049
    Sales and marketing ................     20,973     21,642     22,246     24,447      23,193     24,813      26,423      31,189
    SmartForce launch ..................         --         --         --      4,533          --         --          --
    General and administrative .........      4,478      4,461      4,033      4,070       4,464      4,841       4,954       5,444
    Amortization of acquired
       Intangibles .....................         --        157      1,567      1,717       1,717      2,240       2,323       2,323
    Acquired research and
       Development .....................         --      5,900         --         --          --         --          --          --
                                           --------   --------   --------   --------    --------   --------    --------    --------
       Total operating expenses ........     32,838     39,714     36,761     42,624      37,874     42,241      44,889      51,005
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                                           --------   --------   --------   --------    --------   --------    --------    --------
Income/(Loss) from operations ..........      1,029          5      5,991      9,117     (14,007)   (11,769)     (6,773)     (2,715)
Other income, net ......................        533        633      1,216        810       1,154      1,037       1,069       1,112
                                           --------   --------   --------   --------    --------   --------    --------    --------
Income/(Loss) before (provision)/
benefit for income taxes ...............      1,562        638      7,207      9,927     (12,853)   (10,732)     (5,704)     (1,603)
(Provision)/Benefit for income taxes ...       (234)    (1,004)    (1,081)    (1,389)      1,114        849         338         (72)
                                           --------   --------   --------   --------    --------   --------    --------    --------
Net income/(loss) ......................   $  1,328   $   (366)  $  6,126   $  8,538    $(11,739)  $ (9,883)   $ (5,366)   $ (1,675)
                                           ========   ========   ========   ========    ========   ========    ========    ========

Net income/(loss) per share--Basic .....   $   0.03   $  (0.01)  $   0.13   $   0.17    $  (0.23)  $  (0.19)   $  (0.10)   $  (0.03)
                                           ========   ========   ========   ========    ========   ========    ========    ========
Net income/(loss) per share--Diluted ...   $   0.03   $  (0.01)  $   0.11   $   0.15    $  (0.23)  $  (0.19)   $  (0.10)   $  (0.03)
                                           ========   ========   ========   ========    ========   ========    ========    ========
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   The following table sets forth, as a percentage of revenues, certain line
items in our statement of operations for the periods indicated.

                                                                              QUARTERS ENDED
                                             ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                             MAR. 31,   JUNE 30,   SEPT. 30,  DEC. 31,   MAR.31,    JUNE 30,   SEPT. 30,  DEC. 31,
                                             -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------
                                               1999       1999       1999       1999       2000       2000       2000       2000
                                             -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------

Revenues ..................................    100.0%     100.0%     100.0%     100.0%     100.0%     100.0%     100.0%     100.0%
Cost of revenues ..........................     15.7       15.9       14.8       13.9       16.4       16.3       16.4       16.3
                                             -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------
Gross profit ..............................     84.3       84.1       85.2       86.1       83.6       83.7       83.6       83.7
Operating expenses
       Research and development ...........     18.4       16.0       17.8       13.1       29.8       28.4       24.6       20.9
       Sales and marketing ................     52.2       45.8       44.3       40.7       81.3       68.2       58.0       54.1
       SmartForce launch ..................       --         --         --        7.5         --         --         --         --
       General and administrative .........     11.1        9.5        8.0        6.8       15.6       13.3       10.9        9.4
       Amortization of acquired
          Intangibles .....................       --        0.3        3.1        2.8        6.0        6.2        5.1        4.0
       Acquired research and
          Development .....................       --       12.5         --        --         --         --         --         --
              Total operating expenses ....     81.7       84.1       73.2       70.9      132.7      116.1       98.5       88.4
                                             -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------
Income/(Loss) from operations .............      2.6        0.0       12.0       15.2      (49.1)     (32.3)     (14.9)      (4.7)
Other income, net .........................      1.3        1.3        2.4        1.3        4.0        2.8        2.3        1.9
                                             -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------
Income/(Loss) before (provision)
 / benefit for income taxes ...............      3.9        1.3       14.4       16.5      (45.0)     (29.5)     (12.5)      (2.8)
(Provision)/Benefit for income taxes ......     (0.6)      (2.1)      (2.2)      (2.3)       3.9        2.3        0.7       (0.1)
                                             -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------    -------
Net income/(loss) .........................      3.3%      (0.8)%     12.2%      14.2%     (41.1)%    (27.2)%    (11.8)%     (2.9)%
                                             =======    =======    =======    =======    =======    =======    =======    =======

    Our quarterly results for 2000 reflect the migration of our business to the
e-Learning model. As discussed above, because of the deferral of revenues under
the e-Learning model and the rapid customer adoption of our e-Learning
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solutions, revenues for each quarter during 2000 were lower than the
corresponding quarter in 1999. In addition, we increased our research and
development and sales and marketing in order to build out and market our
e-Learning solutions. As a result, we incurred a net loss for each quarter
during 2000, although during the fourth quarter we recorded a profit before
amortization of acquired intangibles.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

    Cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments were $102.0 million as of
December 31, 1998, $108.2 million as of December 31, 1999 and $107.9 million as
of December 31, 2000. Working capital was $116.8 million as of December 31,
1998, $134.1 million as of December 31, 1999 and $112.4 million as of December
31, 2000.

    The increases in cash, cash equivalents, short term investments and working
capital in 1999 was due principally to operating cash inflows and the proceeds
from the exercise of options, which were offset by investments in property and
equipment to support our expanded operations. The decrease in cash, cash
equivalents, short term investments and working capital in 2000 was due
primarily to increased cash outflows from investing activities, in particular
payments to acquire AES and Learning Productions and investments in Capella
Education and Docent.

    CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES. Net cash provided by operating
activities decreased from $13.5 million in 1998 to $11.6 million in 1999 and
decreased to $9.0 million in 2000. The decrease in net cash provided by
operating activities in 1999 was primarily attributable to a significantly
higher increase in accounts receivable than in 1998. The increase in accounts
receivable balance is primarily a function of the revenue earned in the
preceding quarter and the timing of payments in respect of receivables. Accounts
receivable write-offs in an accounting year to date have not been material and
have been within the
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amounts reserved. The decrease in net cash provided by operating activities in
2000 compared to 1999 was primarily due to net losses of $28.7 million in 2000
compared to net income of $15.6 million in 1999 offset by increased depreciation
and amortization charges and increased deferred revenue in 2000 compared to
1999. Despite the losses in 2000 we generated an operating cash inflow of $9.0
million. This was due primarily to an increase in deferred revenue of $39.3
million, an increased depreciation and amortization charge of $9.3 million and a
decrease in accrued payroll and related expenses and other accrued liabilities
of $4.4 million. Deferred revenue increased from 1999 to 2000 as a result of the
rapid adoption of our e-Learning solutions as previously discussed.

    CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES. Cash outflows from investing
activities increased from $13.6 million in 1998 to $20.4 million in 1999 and to
$29.3 million in 2000. Our principal use of cash for investing activities
include expenditures on computer equipment and infrastructure due to investments
in our information systems and our e-Learning infrastructure and increases in
short-term investments. The increase in cash outflows from investing activities
from 1998 to 1999 was primarily attributable to increases in capital expenditure
and to payments, net of cash acquired, on the acquisition of Knowledge Well in
1999. The increase in cash outflow from investing activities from 1999 to 2000
was primarily due to payments, net of cash acquired, on the acquisition of
Learning Productions and AES, increased short-term investments and minority
equity investments in Capella Education and Docent in 2000.
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    CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES. Net cash provided by financing
activities decreased from $30.1 million in 1998 to $13.2 million in 1999 and
increased to $16.0 million in 2000. In 1999, the decrease in the proceeds from
the issue of ordinary shares is primarily attributable to reduced employee stock
option exercises following the substantial decline in our stock price during the
period September to December 1998. The increase in cash flow from financing
activities in 2000 is primarily attributable to employee stock options
exercises. We believe that the granting of stock options is essential in
attracting and retaining key employees who are critical to our success. There
can be no assurance that employee stock activity will continue to generate
substantial funds in the future.

    We believe that our existing cash, cash equivalents and short-term
investments and cash to be generated from operations will be sufficient to meet
our expected working capital and capital expenditure requirements for at least
the next twelve months.(6) We may from time to time consider the acquisition of
complementary businesses, products or technologies, which may require additional
financing or pursue other strategic capital raising.

RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

        The Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement No. 133
"Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities" ("Statement 133")
in June 1998. Statement 133, which requires all derivative instruments to be
recognized as either assets or liabilities on the balance sheet at their fair
value, provides a comprehensive and consistent standard for the recognition and
measurement of derivatives and hedging activities. As amended, this statement is
effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2000. We will apply the new
rules prospectively to transactions beginning in the first quarter of 2001.
Based on current circumstances, we believe the application of the new rules will
not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

    In December 1999, the Securities and Exchange Commission issued Staff
Accounting Bulletin No. 101 regarding recognition, presentation and disclosure
of revenues. We believe that SAB No. 101 does not have any material effect on
our accounting practices or financial results.

(6) This statement is a forward-looking statement and actual results may differ
materially depending on a variety of factors, including variable operating
results or presently unexpected uses of cash such as mergers and acquisitions.
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    In March 2000, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued
Interpretation No. 44 ("FIN 44"), "Accounting for Certain Transactions Involving
Stock Compensation," an interpretation of APB Opinion No. 25. FIN 44 clarifies
the application of APB 25 for certain issues, including the definition of an
employee, the treatment of acceleration of stock options and the accounting
treatment for options assumed in business combinations. FIN 44 became effective
on July 1, 2000, but it is applicable for certain transactions dating back to
December 1998. We believe that the adoption of FIN 44 will not have a material
impact on our financial condition or results of operations.

           ADDITIONAL RISK FACTORS THAT COULD AFFECT OPERATING RESULTS
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IMPORTANT NOTE ABOUT FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

    In addition to historical statements, this Annual Report on Form 10-K
contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the
Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange
Act of 1934, as amended. Words such as "anticipates", "expects", "intends",
"plans", "believes", "seeks", "estimates" and similar expressions identify such
forward looking statements. These forward looking statements are not guarantees
of future performance and are subject to certain risks and uncertainties that
could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or
forecasted. Actual results may vary because of factors such as product ship
schedules, life cycles, terms and conditions, product mix, competitive products
and pricing, customer demand, technological shifts, litigation and other issues
discussed elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended
December 31, 2000. These forward-looking statements reflect management's
opinions only as of the date hereof, and we assume no obligation unless required
by law to revise or publicly release the results of any revision to these
forward-looking statements. Risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited
to, those discussed in the section entitled "Additional Risk Factors That Could
Affect Operating Results." Other risks and uncertainties are disclosed in our
SEC filings. Historical results are not necessarily indicative of trends in
operating results for any future period.

    In addition to the other factors identified in this Annual Report on Form
10-K, the following risk factors could materially and adversely affect our
future operating results and could cause actual events to differ materially from
those predicted in our forward looking statements relating to our business.
These risk factors should be carefully considered in evaluating SmartForce and
its business because such factors currently have a significant impact on
SmartForce's business, operating results and financial condition.

OUR QUARTERLY OPERATING RESULTS MAY FLUCTUATE SIGNIFICANTLY. THIS LIMITS YOUR
ABILITY TO EVALUATE OUR HISTORICAL FINANCIAL RESULTS AND INCREASES THE
LIKELIHOOD THAT OUR RESULTS WILL FALL BELOW MARKET ANALYSTS' EXPECTATIONS, WHICH
COULD CAUSE THE PRICE OF OUR ADSS TO DROP RAPIDLY AND SEVERELY.

    We have in the past experienced fluctuations in our quarterly operating
results and anticipate that these fluctuations will continue and could intensify
in the future. As a result, we believe that our quarterly revenue, expenses and
operating results are likely to vary significantly in the future. Thus, it is
likely that in some future quarters our results of operations will be below the
expectations of public market analysts and investors, which could have a severe
adverse effect on the price of our ADSs. For example, our revenue for the
quarter ended September 30, 1998 did not increase at a rate comparable to prior
quarters. As a direct result, the trading price of our ADSs decreased rapidly
and significantly, having an extreme adverse effect on the value of an
investment in our securities.

    Our operating results have historically fluctuated, and may in the future
continue to fluctuate, as a result of factors, which include:

-   the size and timing of new and renewal agreements

-   the rate at which we continue to migrate our customers to our e-Learning
    solutions

                                       29
   30

-   the number and size of outsourced virtual university agreements or other
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    agreements providing for professional services or the resale of
    instructor-led training

-   the mix of revenue between content, e-Learning platform, services and
    partner's products

-   royalty rates

-   the announcement, introduction and acceptance of new products, product
    enhancements and technologies by us and our competitors

-   the mix of sales between our field sales force, our other direct sales
    channels and our telesales sales channels

-   the impact of any unanticipated decline in net revenues in any particular
    quarter as compared to the relatively fixed nature of our expense levels in
    the short term

-   general conditions in our market or the markets served by our customers in
    the U.S. and or the International economy

-   competitive conditions in the industry

-   the loss of significant customers

-   delays in availability of existing or new products

-   the spending patterns of our customers

-   litigation costs and expenses

-   currency fluctuations

-   the length of sales cycles

WE HAVE RECENTLY INTRODUCED FULLY INTEGRATED, INTERNET-BASED LEARNING SOLUTIONS,
AN AREA IN WHICH WE HAVE LIMITED EXPERIENCE.

    In the fourth quarter of 1999 we introduced SmartForce e-Learning, a hosted
Internet-based learning solution. While the results of our efforts to migrate
our business to the e-Learning model during 2000 exceeded our expectations, we
have relatively limited experience with these solutions, which makes our
historical results of limited value in predicting the potential success of this
initiative. The ultimate success of this initiative will depend on our ability
to build-out and maintain our e-Learning infrastructure, to market and sell the
new e-Learning solutions to existing and prospective customers, to create a
significant subscriber base for our e-Learning destination Web site, to host,
operate and manage our destination site, and to attract and retain key
management and technical personnel.

    We may not be successful in these efforts and the economic terms of any
arrangements that might be expected may not be as favorable as the traditional
licensing agreements. We believe that a lack of success in this regard could
have a material negative effect on us. Moreover, to the extent that we are
successful in our efforts to enter into e-Learning agreements with our
customers, those arrangements are expected to have accounting and operating
model consequences that would also be materially different from the consequences
of our traditional software licensing model.

OUR OPERATING RESULTS ARE SUBJECT TO SEASONAL FLUCTUATIONS WHICH MAY ADVERSELY
IMPACT OUR BUSINESS.
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    Our operating results are subject to seasonal fluctuations, based in part on
customers' annual budgetary cycles and in part on the annual nature of sales
quotas. These seasonal trends have in the past caused revenues in the first
quarter of a year to be less, perhaps substantially so, than revenues for the
immediately preceding fourth quarter. We expect that these seasonal trends will
continue to adversely affect our revenues. In addition, we have in past years
added significant headcount in the sales and marketing and research and
development functions in the first quarter, and to a lesser extent, the second
quarter. Because these headcount additions do not immediately contribute
significant revenues, our operating margins in the earlier part of the year tend
to be significantly lower than in the later parts of the year. In addition, many
technology companies also experience a seasonal downturn in demand during the
summer months. These seasonal trends may have a material adverse effect on our
results of operations.
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WE RELY ON STRATEGIC ALLIANCES THAT MAY NOT CONTINUE IN THE FUTURE.

    We have developed strategic alliances to develop and market many of our
products, and we believe that an increasing proportion of our future revenues
may be attributable to products developed and marketed through these and other
future alliances. However, these relationships are not exclusive and we may be
unable to continue to develop future products through these alliances in a
timely fashion or may be unable to negotiate additional alliances in the future
on acceptable terms or at all.

    The marketing efforts of our partners may also disrupt our direct sales
efforts. Our development and marketing partners could pursue their existing or
alternative training programs in preference to and in competition with those
being developed by us. In the event that we are unable to maintain or expand our
current development and marketing alliances or enter into new development and
marketing alliances, our operating results and financial condition could be
materially adversely affected. Furthermore, we are required to pay royalties to
our development and marketing partners on products developed with them, which
reduces our gross margins. We expect that cost of revenues may fluctuate from
period to period in the future based upon many factors, including the revenue
mix (between content, e-Learning platform, services and partner's products) and
the timing of expenses associated with development and marketing alliances. In
addition, the collaborative nature of the development process under these
alliances may result in longer development times and less control over the
timing of product introductions than for e-Learning offerings developed solely
by us. Our strategic alliance partners may from time to time renegotiate the
terms of our agreement with them and could result in changes to the royalty
arrangements, which could adversely effect our results of operations.

OUR SUCCESS DEPENDS ON OUR ABILITY TO MEET THE NEEDS OF THE RAPIDLY CHANGING
MARKET.

    The market for interactive education and training is influenced by rapidly
changing technology, evolving industry standards, changes in customer
requirements and preferences and frequent introductions of new products and
services embodying new technologies. New methods of providing interactive
education in a technology-based format are being developed and offered in the
marketplace, including intranet and Internet offerings. Many of these new
offerings involve new and different business models and contracting mechanisms.
In addition, multimedia and other product functionality features are being added
to the educational software. Accordingly, our future success will depend upon
the extent to which we are able to develop and implement products which address
these emerging market requirements on a cost effective and timely basis. Product
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development is risky because it is difficult to foresee developments in
technology, coordinate technical personnel and identify and eliminate design
flaws. Any significant delay in releasing new products could have a material
adverse effect on the ultimate success of our products and could reduce sales of
predecessor products. We may not be able to introduce new products on a timely
basis. In addition, new products introduced by us may fail to achieve a
significant degree of market acceptance or, once accepted, may fail to sustain
viability in the market for any significant period. If we are unsuccessful in
addressing the changing needs of the marketplace due to resource, technological
or other constraints, or in anticipating and responding adequately to changes in
customers' software technology and preferences, our business and results of
operations would be materially adversely affected.

IF WE ARE UNABLE TO BUILD THE SMARTFORCE BRAND, WE MAY BE UNABLE TO GROW OUR
BUSINESS.

    We believe that establishing and maintaining the SmartForce brand will be
critical to the success of our e-Learning strategy and that the importance of
brand recognition will increase due to the growing number of education-oriented
Internet sites. Successful promotion and marketing of the SmartForce brand will
depend on providing compelling educational content, community and commerce, and
we intend to significantly increase our marketing and branding expenditures in
our effort to increase our brand awareness. If our brand building strategy is
unsuccessful, these expenses may never be recovered, and our business could be
materially harmed.
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THE SUCCESS OF OUR E-LEARNING STRATEGY DEPENDS ON THE RELIABILITY AND CONSISTENT
PERFORMANCE OF OUR INFORMATION SYSTEMS AND INTERNET INFRASTRUCTURE.

    The success of our e-Learning strategy is highly dependent on the consistent
performance of our information systems and Internet infrastructure. If our Web
site fails for any reason or if we exercise any unscheduled down times, even for
only a short period of time, our business and reputation would be materially
harmed. We rely on third parties for proper functioning of our computer
infrastructure, delivery of our e-Learning application and the performance of
our destination site. Our systems and operations could be damaged or interrupted
by fire, flood, power loss, telecommunications failure, break-ins, earthquake
and similar events. Any system failures could adversely affect customer usage of
our solutions and user traffic results in any future quarters, which could
adversely affect our revenues and operating results and harm our reputation with
corporate customers, subscribers and commerce partners. A key element of our
strategy is to generate a high volume of traffic to the Web site and create a
significant subscriber base. Accordingly, the satisfactory performance,
reliability and availability of our Web site and computer infrastructure is
critical to our reputation and ability to attract and retain corporate
customers, subscribers and commerce partners. We cannot accurately project the
rate or timing of any increases in traffic to our Web site and, therefore, the
integration and timing of any upgrades or enhancements required to facilitate
any significant traffic increase to the Web site are uncertain. The failure to
expand and upgrade the Web site or any system error, failure or extended down
time could materially harm our business, reputation, financial condition or
results of operations.

    Our facilities in the State of California, including our corporate
headquarters and other critical business operations, are currently subject to
electrical blackouts as a consequence of a shortage of available power. In the
event these blackouts continue to increase in severity, they could disrupt the
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operations of our affected facilities and our business could be seriously
harmed. In addition, in connection with the shortage of available power, prices
for electricity have risen dramatically, and will likely to continue to increase
in the foreseeable future. Such price changes will increase our operating costs,
which could adversely impact our profitability.

THE INTERNET-BASED LEARNING MARKET IS A DEVELOPING MARKET, AND OUR BUSINESS WILL
SUFFER IF E-LEARNING IS NOT WIDELY ACCEPTED.

    The market for Internet-based enterprise learning is a new and emerging
market. Corporate training and education has historically been conducted
primarily through classroom instruction and has traditionally been performed by
a company's internal personnel. Many companies have invested heavily in their
current training solutions. Although technology-based training applications have
been available for several years, they currently account for only a small
portion of the overall training market.

Accordingly, our future success will depend upon the extent to which companies
adopt technology based solutions and use the Internet in connection with their
training activities, and the extent to which companies utilize the services or
purchase products of third-party providers. Many companies that have already
invested substantial resources in traditional methods of corporate training may
be reluctant to adopt a new strategy that may compete with their existing
investments. Even if companies implement technology-based training or Internet
learning solutions, they may still choose to design, develop, deliver or manage
all or part of their education and training internally. If technology based
learning and the use of the Internet for learning does not become widespread, or
if companies do not use the products and services of third parties to develop,
deliver or manage their training needs, then our products and services, may not
achieve commercial success.

WE MAY FAIL TO INTEGRATE ADEQUATELY ACQUIRED PRODUCTS, TECHNOLOGIES AND
BUSINESSES.

    As a result of the consummation of a number of acquisitions our operating
expenses have increased. The integration of these businesses may not be
successfully completed in a timely fashion, or at all. Further, the revenues
from the acquired businesses may not be sufficient to support the costs
associated with those businesses, without adversely affecting our operating
margins. Any failure to successfully
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complete the integration in a timely fashion or to generate sufficient revenues
from the acquired businesses could have a material adverse effect on our
business and results of operations.

    In March 2000 we acquired the net assets of AES, providers of e-Testing
solutions and services, and in April 2000 we acquired Learning Productions, a
developer of web-based role-play business simulations. Difficulties in combining
the companies, products and technologies could have an adverse impact on our
ability to fully benefit from its existing and future investment in this
business and on the future prospects for the business, management and
professional education software products.

    We regularly evaluate acquisition opportunities and are likely to make
acquisitions in the future that would provide additional product or service
offerings, additional industry expertise or an expanded geographic presence. We
may be unable to locate attractive opportunities or acquire any that we locate
on attractive terms. Future acquisitions could result in potentially dilutive
issuances of equity securities, the incurrence of debt and contingent
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liabilities and amortization expenses related to goodwill and other intangible
assets, which could materially adversely affect our results of operations.
Product and technology acquisitions entail nume"margin:0in 0in .0001pt;">

52.27

%

841,666,658

52.27

(5)%

CVH (3)

406,757,183

27.68

%

434,909,475

29.59

%

841,666,658

52.27

(5)%

VLG(4)

434,909,475

40.92

%

Edgar Filing: SMARTFORCE PUBLIC LTD CO - Form 10-K405

36



0

0.00

%

434,909,475

40.92

(6)%

9

Edgar Filing: SMARTFORCE PUBLIC LTD CO - Form 10-K405

37



(1)           All percentages based on (i) the 627,930,005 outstanding Class B Shares of the Issuer plus (ii) the Class D
Shares beneficially owned by each Reporting Person.

(2)           GC Dominio controls 64.25% of the votes of CVH. Consequently, GC Dominio may be deemed to
beneficially own all Class D Shares beneficially owned, directly and indirectly, by CVH.

(3)           CVH directly owns 406,757,183 new Class D Shares of the Issuer pursuant to the Merger. In addition, CVH holds 100% of the
membership interests of VLG. Consequently, CVH may be deemed to beneficially own all Class D Shares of the Issuer that are directly owned
by VLG.

(4)           Pursuant to the Merger, VLG received 434,909,475 Class D Shares of the Issuer (due to CVH�s 71.55% ownership in VLG prior to the
VLG split-off).

(5)           The 841,666,658 Class D Shares beneficially owned by the Reporting Person represent 39.08% of the total
post-Merger capital stock of the Issuer.

(6)           The 434,909,475 Class D Shares beneficially owned by the Reporting Person represent 20.19% of the total post-Merger capital stock
of the Issuer.

The Reporting Persons do not hold Class B Shares.

As of the date of this Statement, Mr. Sebastian Salaber held 684 Class B Shares of the Issuer, which represent 0.000108929% of the Class B
Shares of the Issuer. Mr. Salaber has sole voting and dispositive power with respect to the Class B Shares he holds of record.

As of the date of this Statement, Mr. Gonzalo Blaquier has a 20% interest in a brokerage account (the �Brokerage Account�) held with
other members of his family which held 1,826 ADSs, equivalent to 9,180 Class B Shares of the Issuer, which
represent 0.0014619464% of the Class B Shares of the Issuer. Mr. Blaquier has shared voting and shared dispositive
power with respect to such ADSs.

Except as set forth in this Item 5(a)-(b) of this Statement, to the knowledge of the Reporting Persons, none of the persons set forth in Schedule A
held any Class B Shares or shares convertible into Class B Shares directly or has the right to vote or dispose of any Shares held by the Reporting
Persons as of the date of this Statement.

The Reporting Persons may be deemed to be a group in relation to their respective holdings of shares of the Issuer. The Reporting Persons do not
affirm the existence of a group. Except as set forth in this Item 5(a)-(b) of this Statement, each of the persons named in this Item
5(a)-(b) disclaims beneficial ownership of any shares owned beneficially or of record by any other person named in this Statement. Each of the
Reporting Persons disclaims beneficial ownership of all of the Class A Shares of the Issuer mentioned in this report, and the filing of this report
shall not be construed as an admission that any such person or entity is the beneficial owner of any such securities for purposes of
Section 13(d) or 13(g) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or for any other purpose.
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(c)           On November 16, 2017, the Brokerage Account sold 2,444 ADSs at a price of US$32.95 per ADS on the New York Stock Exchange
through a broker dealer.

Except as set forth in this statement, none of the Reporting Persons, or to the Reporting Person s� best knowledge, without independent
verification, any other person named in Schedule A, has effected any transaction in shares of the Issuer�s Class B Shares during the past 60 days.

(d)           To the Reporting Persons� best knowledge, no person other than the Reporting Person has the right to receive or the power to direct the
receipt of dividends from, or the proceeds from the sale of, the securities beneficially owned by the Reporting Person identified in this Item 5.

(e)           Not applicable.

Item 6. Contracts, Arrangements, Understandings or Relationships with Respect to Securities of the Issuer

Other than as described in item 4 above, which is incorporated herein by reference, and in the agreements attached as exhibits hereto, to the best
knowledge of the Reporting Persons, there are no contracts, arrangements, understandings or relationships (legal or otherwise), including, but
not limited to, transfer or voting of any of the securities, finder�s fees, joint ventures, loan or option
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arrangements, puts or calls, guarantees of profits, division of profits or loss, or the giving or withholding of proxies, among the persons named in
item 2 and between such persons and any person, with respect to any securities of the Issuer.

Item 7. Material to Be Filed as Exhibits

Exhibit
Number Description

99.1 Preliminary Merger Agreement, dated as of June 30, 2017, between Telecom Argentina S.A. and Cablevisión
S.A.

99.2 Free Translation of the Preliminary Merger Agreement, dated as of June 30, 2017, between Telecom Argentina
S.A. and Cablevisión S.A.

99.3 Shareholders Agreement, dated as of July 7, 2017, among VLG Argentina LLC, Cablevisión Holding S.A.,
Fintech Telecom, LLC, Fintech Media, LLC and Fintech Advisory Inc.

99.4 Option Agreement, dated as of July 7, 2017, among Cablevisión Holding S.A., Fintech Telecom, LLC, Fintech
Media, LLC and Fintech Advisory Inc.

99.5 Exercise Notice, dated as of December 27, 2017, from Cablevisión Holding S.A. to Fintech Media, LLC.

99.6 Credit Agreement, dated as of September 24, 2017, Cablevisión Holding S.A., Citibank, N.A., Goldman Sachs
Bank USA, Industrial and Commercial Bank of China Limited, Dubai (DIFC) Branch, Itaú Unibanco S.A.,
Nassau Branch, inter alios.

99.7 Joint Filing Agreement
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SIGNATURE

After reasonable inquiry and to the best of my knowledge and belief, I certify that the information set forth in this statement is true, complete
and correct.

Dated: January 2, 2018

CABLEVISIÓN HOLDING S.A.

By: /s/ Alejandro Alberto Urricelqui
Name: Alejandro Alberto Urricelqui
Title: Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

GC Dominio S.A.

By: /s/ Héctor Horacio Magnetto
Name: Héctor Horacio Magnetto
Title: Chairman

CABLEVISIÓN HOLDING S.A., as managing member of VLG Argentina
LLC.

By: /s/ Alejandro Alberto Urricelqui
Name: Alejandro Alberto Urricelqui
Title: Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of

Cablevisión Holding S.A., the managing member
of VLG Argentina, LLC

12

Edgar Filing: SMARTFORCE PUBLIC LTD CO - Form 10-K405

41



Schedule A

The following sets forth the name, citizenship, present principal occupation or employment of each director CVH and GC Dominio. GC
Dominio, CVH and VLG have not appointed executive officers. To the best of the Reporting Persons� knowledge, except as set forth on Schedule
13D, none of the directors or executive officers of CVH or GC Dominio own any Class B Shares or any shares convertible into Class B Shares.

Board of Directors of Cablevisión Holding S.A.

Name Title Citizenship

Present Principal
Occupation or
Employment Business Address

Alejandro A. Urricelqui Chairman and Director Argentina Chairman of Cablevisión
S.A.

Tacuarí 1842 (1139),
4th floor, Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Damián F. Cassino Vice-Chairman and
Director

Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Sebastián Bardengo Director Argentina Director of CVH Tacuarí 1842 (1139),
4th floor, Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Ignacio José María Sáenz
Valiente

Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Francisco I. Acevedo Director Argentina Director of Corporate
Control of Cablevisión

S.A

Tacuarí 1842 (1139),
4th floor, Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Nicolás S. Novoa Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Alan Whamond Director Argentina Consultant, President at
Consultora Tecnopolitica

(consulting firm)

Pje.Tres Sargentos 422 PB 2
(1054), Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Nelson Damián Pozzoli Director Argentina Partner at Inverlat S.A.
(private investment firm)

Paroissien 1930 (1429),
Buenos Aires, Argentina

Gonzalo Blaquier Director Argentina Private Consultant Av. Gral. Ortiz de Ocampo
3138 (1425), Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Sebastián Salaber Director Argentina Private Consultant Av. Corrientes 415 (1043),
Buenos Aires, Argentina

Claudia I. Ostergaard Alternate Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Av. Corrientes 531,
9th Floor (1043),
Buenos Aires,
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Argentina
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María de los Milagros Paez Alternate Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

María Lucila Romero Alternate Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Alejandro Río Alternate Director Argentina Partner at Sophia Capital
(private investment firm)

Av. Coronel Díaz 2333 6D
(1425), Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Patricio Gómez Sabaini Alternate Director Argentina Partner of Sur Capital
Partners (private
investment firm)

Av. Coronel Díaz 2857
(1425), Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Francisco Saravia Alternate Director Argentina Partner at Oría,
Colombres & Saravia
Abogados (law firm)

Av. Leandro N. Alem 651,
9th Floor (1001),
Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Gervasio Colombres Alternate Director Argentina Partner at Oría,
Colombres & Saravia
Abogados (law firm)

Av. Leandro N. Alem 651,
9th Floor (1001),
Buenos Aires,
Argentina
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Board of Directors of GC Dominio S.A.

Name Title Citizenship

Present Principal
Occupation or
Employment Business Address

Héctor Horacio Magnetto Chairman and Director Argentina Media Businessman Piedras 1743 (1140), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

José Antonio Aranda Vice Chairman and
Director

Argentina Media Businessman Piedras 1743 (1140), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Lucio Rafael Pagliaro Director Argentina Media Businessman Piedras 1743 (1140), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Nicolás S. Novoa Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

María Lucila Romero Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Ignacio José María Sáenz
Valiente

Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Damián F. Cassino Alternate Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Florida 954 (1005), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Héctor M. Aranda Alternate Director Argentina CEO at Arte Gráfico
Editorial Argentino S.A

(graphic editing
company)

Piedras 1743 (1140), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Lucio Andrés Pagliario Alternate Director Argentina Psychologist Piedras 1743 (1140), Buenos
Aires, Argentina

Claudia I. Ostergaard Alternate Director Argentina Partner at SVA Abogados
(law firm)

Av. Corrientes 531,
9th Floor (1043),
Buenos Aires,
Argentina

Santiago José María Sáenz
Valiente

Alternate Director Argentina Foreign Attorney at Fox
Horan & Camerini LLP

(law firm)

825 Third Avenue, New
York, United States of
America
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Exhibit
Number Description

99.1 Preliminary Merger Agreement, dated as of June 30, 2017, between Telecom Argentina S.A. and Cablevisión S.A.

99.2 Free Translation of the Preliminary Merger Agreement, dated as of June 30, 2017, between Telecom Argentina S.A. and
Cablevisión S.A.

99.3 Shareholders Agreement, dated as of July 7, 2017, among VLG Argentina LLC, Cablevisión Holding S.A., Fintech Telecom,
LLC, Fintech Media, LLC and Fintech Advisory Inc.

99.4 Option Agreement, dated as of July 7, 2017, among Cablevisión Holding S.A., Fintech Telecom, LLC, Fintech Media, LLC
and Fintech Advisory Inc.

99.5 Exercise Notice, dated as of December 27, 2017, from Cablevisión Holding S.A. to Fintech Media, LLC.

99.6 Credit Agreement, dated as of September 24, 2017, Cablevisión Holding S.A., Citibank, N.A., Goldman Sachs Bank
USA, Industrial and Commercial Bank of China Limited, Dubai (DIFC) Branch, Itaú Unibanco S.A., Nassau Branch, inter
alios.

99.7 Joint Filing Agreement
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